ISSN 0041-4255

# BELLETEN

# DÖRT AYDA BİR ÇIKAR

Cilt: LXXIX Sa. 286

Aralık 2015

ANKARA - 2015



### Sahibi ve Yazı İşleri Müdürü / Proprietor and Redactor in Chief

Türk Tarih Kurumu Adına / Turkish Historical Society

#### AHMET BELADA

#### Yayın Komisyonu / Commission of Publications

Prof. Dr. İbrahim Ethem ATNUR Yrd. Doç. Dr. Rüstem BOZER Prof. Dr. Muzaffer DEMİR Prof. Dr. İlhan ERDEM Prof. Dr. Mehmet İNBASI Prof. Dr. Levent KAYAPINAR Prof. Dr. Refik TURAN

#### Hakemler / Referees

Prof. Dr. Ali AÇIKEL (Gaziosmanpaşa Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Nuri ADIYEKE (Dokuz Éylül Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Murat ARSLAN (Akdeniz Üniversitesi) Doç.Dr. Casim AVCI (Marmara Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Bederettin AYTAC (Ankara Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Ahmet Ali BAYHAN (Ordu Üniversitesi) Yrd. Doç. Dr. BİRTEN ÇELİK (Orta Doğu Teknik Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Hüseyin ÇINAR (Yıldırım Beyazıt Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Tayyip DUMAN (Gazi Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Serra DÜRUGÖNÜL (Mersin Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Neşe Hatice ERİM (Kocaeli Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Mehmet Yayuz ERLER (Ondokuz Mayıs Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Turan GÖKÇE (İzmir Katip Çelebi Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. İbrahim GÜLER (İstanbul Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Hamza GÜNDOĞDU (Sakarya Üniversitesi) Yrd. Doç. Dr. Neriman HACISALİHOĞLU (İstanbul Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Hasim KARPUZ (Selcuk Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Vahdet KELESYILMAZ (Gazi Üniversitesi) Doc. Dr. M. Akif KİREÇCİ (Bilkent Üniversitesi) Doc. Dr. Ova DAĞLAR MACAR (İstanbul Ticaret Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Yusuf OĞUZOĞLÜ (Ankara Üniversitesi) Doç. Dr. Hatice ORUÇ (Ankara Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Neşe ÖZDEN (Ankara Üniversitesi) Doç. Dr. Emine ERDOĞAN ÖZÜNLÜ (Hacettepe Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Bilgehan PAMUK (Gaziantep Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Gürcan POLAT (Ege Üniversitesi) Doc. Dr. Serdar SARISIR (Ankara Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Bige SÜKAN (Ankara Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. Oğuz TEKİN (İstanbul Üniversitesi)

#### Adres / Address:

Türk Tarih Kurumu, Kızılay Sokak No: 1 06100-Sıhhiye / ANKARA

Tel: 310 23 68 / 277-217 - 310 25 00

Fax: 310 16 98

http://www.ttk.gov.tr basinyayin@ttk.gov.tr ISSN 0041-4255 Yerel Süreli, Hakemli dergidir.

Aralık 2015 - ANKARA

### Belleten'i indeksleyen uluslararası indeks ve abstraktlar:

America, history and life 0002-7065 1963-; Historical abstracts. Part A. Modern history abstracts 0363-2717 1963-; Historical abstracts. Part B. Twentieth century abstracts 0363-2725 1963-; MLA International Bibliography 2000-; Turkologischer Anzeiger 0084-0076 1973-; FRANCIS (French Online Database) 1985; Archaeologische Bibliographie 0341-8308 1982-; Artsand Humanities Citation Index (AHCI) 2010-.

Prof. Dr. Mustafa TURAN (Gazi Üniversitesi) Prof. Dr. M. Alaaddin YALÇINKAYA (Karadeniz Teknik Üniversitesi)

Türk Tarih Kurumu yayınlarını Internet üzerinden alabileceğiniz adresler Internet Adresi: http://e-magaza.ttk.gov.tr - e-posta: e-magaza@ttk.gov.tr

Baskıya Hazırlık: • Baskı: ÜÇ S Basım Ltd. Şti. 0312 395 9445

# İÇİNDEKİLER

Makaleler, İncelemeler:	Sayfa
TEMÜR, AKIN: Thoughts on a Grave Stele From the Classical Period in Samsun  Museum	817
GÜNEY, HALE: İstanbul Arkeoloji Müzeleri'nde Bulunan Soloi-Pompeiopolis Kenti'ne Ait Bir Grup Sikke	827
ARSLANTAŞ, NUH: Abbasîler Döneminde Yahudilerin Yüksek Din Eğitim Kurumları: Yeşivalar	847
YEŞİLBAŞ, EVİNDAR: Diyarbakır'da Osmanlı Dönemi Şehir-İçi Hanları Üzerine Değerlendirme	877
YILMAZ, GÜLAY: The Devshirme System and the Levied Children of Bursa in 1603-4	901
BAYRAK FERLİBAŞ, MERAL: Rusçuk'ta Kaybolmuş Osmanlı Mirası: Vakıflar	931
GENCER, FATİH: Kavalalı Mehmet Ali Paşa Yönetimine Karşı Filistin Muhalefeti	979
ÇELİK, BİRTEN: Osmanlı Gümrüklerinde Kadın İstihdamı: Kadın Gümrük Kolcuları (1901-1908)	1003
YILMAZ, ÖZGÜR: Fransız Arşiv Belgelerine Göre 20. Yüzyılın Başlarında Samsun Limanı	1039
KEÇECİ KURT, SONGÜL: II. Meşrutiyet Dönemi Osmanlı Kadın Dergilerinde Aile ve Evlilik Algısı	1073
YOLUN, MURAT - KOPAR, METİN: The Impact of the Spanish Influenza on the Ottoman Empire	1099
DEMİRCAN, HÜSNÜ: Kültürel Temizlik ve Bütünleşme Politikalarında Tarihin Rolü:  Bosna Örneği	1121
Kitap Tanıtma:	
GÜÇLÜ, YÜCEL: Ahmet Tetik, Teşkilat-ı Mahsusa (Umur-ı Şarkıyye Dairesi) Tarihi Cilt I: 1914 - 1916	1139
Özetler	1145
İngilizce Özetler	1152
Belleten Dergisi Yayın İlkeleri ve Başvuru Şartları	1160
Belleten Journal Editorial Principles and Application Requirements	1162

# CONTENTS

Articles and Studies:	<u>Page</u>
TEMÜR, AKIN: Thoughts on a Grave Stele From the Classical Period in Samsun  Museum	817
GÜNEY, HALE: The Coins of Soloi-Pompeiopolis in the İstanbul Archaeological  Museums	827
ARSLANTAŞ, NUH: Institutions of Jewish Higher Religious Education in Abbasid Period: the Yeshivas	847
YEŞİLBAŞ, EVİNDAR: Evaluation on Khans of the Ottoman Period in Diyarbakır	877
YILMAZ, GÜLAY: The Devshirme System and the Levied Children of Bursa in 1603-4	901
BAYRAK FERLİBAŞ, MERAL: Extinct Ottoman Heritage in Rusçuk: Waqfs	931
GENCER, FATİH: The Palestinian Opposition Against The Rule of Kavalian Mehmet Ali Pasha	979
ÇELİK, BİRTEN: Female Personnel Employment at the Ottoman Customs: Women Customs Guards (1901-1908)	1003
YILMAZ, ÖZGÜR: The Port of Samsun at the Beginning of the 20th Century According to French Archival Documents	1039
KEÇECİ KURT, SONGÜL: The Family and Marriage Perceptions in the Ottoman Women Magazines: II. Constitution Period	1073
YOLUN, MURAT - KOPAR, METIN: The Impact of the Spanish Influenza on the Ottomar Empire	1099
DEMİRCAN, HÜSNÜ: The Role of History in Cultural Cleansing and Integration Policies:  Bosnian Case	112
Book Review:	
GÜÇLÜ, YÜCEL: Ahmet Tetik, Teşkilat-ı Mahsusa (Umur-ı Şarkıyye Dairesi) Tarihi Cilt I: 1914 - 1916	1139
Turkish Abstracts	1145
Abstracts	1155
Belleten Journal Editorial Principles and Application Requirements (in Turkish)	1160
Relleten Journal Editorial Principles and Application Requirements (in English)	1169

# THE IMPACT OF THE SPANISH INFLUENZA ON THE OTTOMAN EMPIRE

### MURAT YOLUN\* - METİN KOPAR\*\*

The First World War accelerated the spread of the influenza pandemic among soldiers and civilians in the Ottoman Empire. Plague, cholera, typhus and syphilis were rampant in Russia and these contagious diseases were spreading to Anatolia by immigrants and Russian pilgrims between 1914 and 1918. Syphilis, often seen in Galicia Front during the war, was brought by soldiers returning their homes. Furthermore, pilgrims, captives and marine transportation brought flu and cholera to the Middle East and from there to Anatolia. Aforementioned diseases were seen in both Istanbul and Anatolia. In fact, extraordinary conditions of warfare resulted in the spread of pandemics to masses.

Influenza pandemics emerged in the Ottoman Empire just like Europe and other continents before 1918. It was known that these pandemics were potent with cholera pandemics throughout 1890s.<sup>2</sup> The Spanish influenza, emerging in the United State of America (USA) in 1918, was called Spanish disease (İspanyol hastalığı) or Spanish cold (İspanyol nezlesi) in the Ottoman Empire. Yet, its place in the history of flu seems ambiguous since the pandemic broke out in the USA, leading Middle East and Anatolia out of focus from medical historiography in one respect. This paper discusses the impact of the Spanish Influenza on the Ottoman Empire so as to contribute to epidemiological map of this pandemic disease which was one of the most destructive agents in human history. In addition, this paper mainly focuses on the period from 1918 to the early 1920s when the pandemic swept through the Empire.

<sup>\*</sup> Research Assistant, Bosphorus University, The Atatürk Institute for Modern Turkish History, İstanbul/ TURKEY, muratyolun@gmail.com,

<sup>\*\*</sup>Assist. Prof., Adıyaman University, Faculty of Arts and Sciences, History Department, Adıyaman/TURKEY, m.kopar@hotmail.com.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Mehmet Temel, "I. Dünya Savaşı ve Mütareke Yıllarında Türkiye'deki Bulaşıcı ve Zührevi Hastalıklara Karşı Alınan Önlemler", *Çağdaş Türkiye Tarihi Araştırmaları Dergisi*, v. 3/no. 8 (1998), p. 329.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives –PMOA (Başbakanlık Osmanlı Arşivleri- BOA), A. MKT. MHM., File no: 596, Folder no: 3, 24 Nisan 1312 – 6 May 1896.

## Emergence of the Pandemic Influenza in the Empire

To begin with, in order to set a framework of epidemiology of the influenza pandemic in the Ottoman Empire, it is necessary to position the spatial and temporal issues in the first place. The geography where the Empire was located promoted the spread of the contagious diseases. In spite of its undeveloped and inadequate transportation, and the long shoreline created strong external connection through the marine transportation. Istanbul, the capital city of the Empire, was not only a center of commercial and cultural relations but also a place where contagious diseases spread intensively from the West to the East and vice versa. Daniel Panzac who studied the plague epidemics in the Ottoman Empire, reasonably claimed the fact that geography of the Empire was vulnerable to pandemic diseases.<sup>3</sup>

Nevertheless, how the Spanish influenza penetrated into the Ottoman Empire is an uncertain issue. This pandemic might have been brought by either passengers from Europe or the British army in Mesopotamia. When primary records on this issue are scrutinized, introduction of the influenza from Europe to the Empire seems to be more possible since the interregional transportation in the Ottoman Empire was undeveloped.4 Road transportation was in a kind of budding stage. The British domination over the Mediterranean prevented the marine transportation from working efficiently. Railways were almost mainly composed of only one line. Furthermore, the basic railroads between the Arab provinces and Anatolia had not been completed yet. Therefore, firstly, the materials sent by Germany or Austria were entrained in Istanbul. After they were carried by breasts of burden in the places where railway line was absent or incomplete, they were being carried by another train.<sup>5</sup> Thus, the fact that the virus H1N1, which led to the Spanish influenza, might have reached the Ottoman Empire from the European countries has high probability. In other words, it is possible to argue that backwardness in transportation decelerated spread of H1N1. Over the course of the war, since the Central Powers were close to each other spatially, the transportation and communication between Istanbul and Europe were easier. Although the pandemic emerged in the USA, it was considered to have originated in Spain and to have spread to France and Germany from this Iberian country.<sup>6</sup> Those who were close to the network of transportation played prominent role in the spread of influenza. The German physician M. Weinberg, who had a chance for the surveillance of the medical conditions of the soldiers in Istan-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Daniel Panzac, *Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda Veba 1700-1850*, trans. Serap Yılmaz, Tarih Vakfı Yurt Yayınları, İstanbul 1997, p. 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Public Record Office (PRO), Foregin Office (FO) 383/528, 1918.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Erik Jan Zürcher, *Savaş, Devrim ve Uluslaşma: Türkiye Tarihinde Geçiş Dönemi (1908–1928)*, trans. Ergun Aydınoğlu, İstanbul Bilgi Üniversitesi Yayınları, İstanbul 2005, p. 191-193.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Berna Arda and Ahmet Acıduman, "Türk'ün H1N1'le İlk İmtihanı: 1918-19 İnfluenza Pandemisinin Ülkemizdeki Görünümü", *Klinik Gelişim, v.* XXIII/no. 3 (2010), p. 29.

bul, stated that the soldiers serving in the sections of motor vehicle, communication and railway of German soldiers in the Ottoman Empire were outstanding patients suffering from the influenza.<sup>7</sup>

The Ottoman Empire suffered from three waves of the Spanish influenza. The first wave that spread in the summer of 1918 in Istanbul and other provinces did not experience too much casualty in the Ottoman Empire like other parts of the world. It means that, the second and third waves were more lethal than the first one. Actually, the virus H1N1 did not acquire chance to spread remarkably since both low virulence pathogen of the first wave and hot weather in summer season decreased the mortality and morbidity of the influenza. In July 1918, 4 soldiers caught the influenza and they recovered after receiving medical treatment. Also, 14 soldiers suffered from it in August of the same year.<sup>8</sup>

The newspapers published in the capital city wrote that there were many influenza cases but this disease did not have a hazardous character in terms of lethality. In an article published in a newspaper named 'Âti' on 14 July 1918, lots of information on symptoms, signs and course of the influenza was given and the fact that no one died of it was emphasized. In addition, the author of this article claimed that another disease other than the influenza might have resulted in this pandemic. <sup>9</sup> What he or she meant by saying another disease was probably complications like pneumonia. The influenza pandemic caused similar symptoms among its victims in the Ottoman Empire, Europe and the USA. Süleyman Numan, who was an inspector general of field, mentioned the basic peculiarities of the disease leading to the pandemic. These are as follows: <sup>10</sup>

- Sudden start of the disease
- 39-40° fever
- Redness without tonsillitis in the throat of the patient
- Difficulty in swallowing, sharp and dry cough
- Backache
- Symptoms similar to meningitis

The signs of the influenza were the same in other countries. In 1918, one of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> M. Weinberg, "Malaria and Grippe", *Beihefte Zum Archiv für Schiffs-und Tropen-Hygiene*, v.4/ Supplement 4 (1919), p. 178.

<sup>8</sup> Turkish General Staff Archives (Genelkurmay ATASE Arşivi), BDH, Folder no:2735, File no:50, Fihrist no:001-80, 21 Ağustos 1334 -21 August 1918.

<sup>9</sup> Newspaper Âti (İleri), 14 Temmuz 1334-14 July 1918.

 $<sup>^{10}</sup>$  Turkish General Staff Archives, BDH, File no:5016, Folder no:001, Fihrist no:21, 14 Eylül 1334- 14 September 1918.

prominent clinicians of the USA stated that the influenza began suddenly and continued with symptoms such as cough and backache. After a research on the victims of this disease, it was asserted that the influenza had similar aspects with meningitis in Camp Devens, a military camp in Massachusset. From the personal observation of Âkil Muhtar, a physcian in Istanbul in 1918, there was high fever that started suddenly after malaise lasting for one day and reached 39-40° among the patients. Furthermore, the report indicated influenza sufferers had headache with spine and back pain. Beginning the patients are provided in the patients of the patients are particularly after malaise lasting for one day and reached 39-40° among the patients.

The newspapers in the Ottoman Empire neither censored news about the emergence of the pandemic disease, as New York Times did, nor claimed that the disease spread through the external powers to inflict damage on the state. Some of them were aware of the prevalence of the disease even though influenza was a simple malady. These newspapers benefit from the using influenza pandemic for war propaganda.

It was not compulsory to inform about the influenza cases to the official authorities in the Ottoman Empire like many countries. According to the Regulation on Contagious and Epidemic Diseases (Emraz-1 Sariye ve İstilaiye Nizamnamesi), the following diseases were required to be reported: cholera, plague, typhus, smallpox, diphtheria, dysentery, scarlet fever, trachoma, glanders, rabies, puerperal fever, food poisoning and tuberculosis. Moreover, how to inform these diseases to the official authorities and penalize those who would not care about the orders were explained in this regulation.<sup>16</sup> Thus, it is not possible to make a certain comment about the number of influenza cases. Ekrem Bey, the head of Board of the Contagious Diseases (Emraz-1 Sariye Heyeti), said that he had no clear statistical parameters because influenza was not a reportable ill.<sup>17</sup> The Municipality of Istanbul (Istanbul Şehremaneti) and Sihhiye Mecmuasi (Journal of Medicine) kept the records of some cases, but it was inadequate to figure out the impact of the pandemic. What is remarkable to notice from available but inadequate records was high increase in the number of deaths from the influenza at the time when the pathogen had more virulence in the second and third wave of the pandemic influenza.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> John Barry, The Great Influenza: The Epic Story of the Deadliest Plague in History, Penguin Books, New York 2005, p. 232.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Alfred W. Crosby, America's Forgotten Pandemic: The Influenza of 1918, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge 2003, p. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Arda and Acıduman, "Türk'ün H1N1'le İlk İmtihanı", p. 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Debra Ellen Menconi Blakely, Mass Mediated Disease: A Case Study Analysis of News Reporting of Three Influenza Pandemics and Public Health Policy, UMI Dissertation Services, Michigan, 2002, p. 42-43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Newspaper Akşam, 22 Kanun-ı Evvel 1335-22 December 1918.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> İnci Hot, "Sıhhiye Mecmuası'na Göre Ülkemizde Bulaşıcı Hastalıklarla Mücadele 1913-1996", PhD thesis, Istanbul University 2001, p. 242.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Newspaper Sabah, 28 Kanun-1 Evvel 1334- 28 December 1918.

The second wave of the influenza pandemic began around September 1918. Âkil Muhtar asserted that after the influenza spread tempestuously in summer, it deteriorated and there was no complication in the majority of cases or it rarely led to death. Also, he added the relapse of this disease after a couple of month. He noticed the high fever, difficulty in breathing, pain and fremitus in thorax among the patients. In the first 36 hour, following these symptoms, death might happen. Even worse, the Spanish influenza activated the pathogen of tuberculosis in the lungs of patients in some cases.<sup>18</sup>

The gradual cooling of weather and disbandment of soldiers from theater of the war led to the spread of the influenza. According to the research conducted by Istanbul Health Directorate, the number of the influenza cases in the Empire was going up, as it was the case all over the world. M. Weinberg, in 1919, states that "an intense form of influenza was prevalent in Istanbul, Eurasia, and countries located in the South of Taurus Mountain as in everywhere in Europe. Our soldiers learnt this while withdrawing and they were inflicted by heavy casualty. New vectors of infection came to the camps with every reinforcement, and as a result pandemic disease did not come to an end. Even all of the soldiers in one camp suffered from the influenza due to terrible conditions there". Metable 19 can be soldiers in one camp suffered from the influenza due to terrible conditions there".

The living conditions of many soldiers in the First World War were awful. Some of the soldiers in the Ottoman Empire were staying in indurable tents. In addition to this miserable accommodation, malnutrition and other pandemic diseases like malaria lessened their immunity. These soldiers were agents of pathogen both during the war and in the post-war period. The disbanded soldiers played a leading role in the spread of the pandemic influenza. The pathogens they carried created danger for the public health as they flocked into Istanbul miserably. They had problems of shortage of accommodation and food. Moreover, many soldiers stayed in mosques<sup>22</sup> as they had no place to stay at that time.

The Spanish influenza hit many cities as well as Istanbul. The pandemic was prevalent in many cities of Anatolia. Especially the numbers of the incidents were significant in Yozgat, one of the central Anatolian cities. According to a correspondence sent to the Ministry of Interior (Dahiliye Nezareti) by Ministry of Justice (Adliye Nezareti), 400-inmate capacity of a prison in Yozgat decreased by half. There

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Arda and Acıduman, "Türk'ün H1N1'le İlk İmtihanı", p. 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), MF. MKT., File no:1229, Folder no:45-5, 8 Kanun-1 Evvel 1334- 8 December 1918.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Weinberg, "Malaria and Grippe", p. 177.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> M. Weinberg, 'Die Grippeepidemie Von Oktober bis Dezember in Der Turkei', *Beihefte Zum Archiv für Schiffs-und Tropen-Hygiene*, v.23/Supplement 4 (1919), p. 186.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. İUM., File no:19-3, Folder no:1-93, 9 Kanun-i Sani 1335- 9 January 1918.

were many measures to be taken to fight with it.<sup>23</sup> In this city, pandemic disease had been mistaken to typhus, but later authorities grasped that it was influenza that led the pandemic.<sup>24</sup> In Alaca in Yozgat, approximately 30 people died within a day. In the subsequent days, the number of death was about 10.25 The worst hit places in Yozgat were two districts named Köhne and Sorgun. Throughout 48 villages in these districts, out of 10,844 people, 9,800 people suffered from the influenza and 1,160 of them passed away.<sup>26</sup> The mortality here was approximately 11 per 1,000 persons and this number was too high. P. O'Donoghue, a possibly British prisoner of the war in Yozgat, claimed that the influenza spread there and 12 people died. He added that their people were confined to houses and being very badly treated, naturally the disease spread very rapidly under this condition of close confinement. Of course this was ordered by Istanbul and we all know was retaliation for 8 officers who have made good their escape.<sup>27</sup> The conditions of the war captives were not satisfying. The shortage of medical staff and drug problems the Turks faced during the war influenced their life conditions adversely. The many problems of the captured soldiers he mentioned were similar to the problems of Ottoman soldiers on duty and civilians.

The pandemic hit Ankara and some surrounding in the autumn of 1918 badly. This city was prominent to land routes and there was a railway line connected to Istanbul and Eskisehir (located in the west of Ankara). H1N1 might have been brought by the soldiers using those land routes or the railway. The disease influenced the village Satılmış²³ in Eskisehir and the district İskilip in Çorum.²⁵ Eastern Anatolia could not escape from this malady either. When the French army occupied the region, captive soldiers from the enemy troops played significant role in the spread of the influenza. Makru Kusata, a Senegalese soldier recruited by the French army, was captured by the Ottomans and died of influenza in Elazığ.³⁶ Also, a soldier named Hasan deserted the Ottoman army in Izmir, escaping to Dogu Bayezit in the Eastern Anatolia.³¹He passed away there because of the influenza.

- <sup>23</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH-HPS., File no:79, Folder no:27/4, 19 Teşrin-i Sani 1334-19 November 1918.
- $^{24}$  Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. MB., HPS-M, File no:35, Folder no:71, 29 Teşrin-i Evvel 1334-29 October 1918.
- <sup>25</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH-İ UM., File no:19-3, Folder no:1-7/2, 12 Teşrin-i Evvel 1334-12 October 1918.
- $^{26}$  Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH-MB. HPS., File no:79, Folder no:27/2, 11 Şubat 1334-11 February 1918.
  - <sup>27</sup> Public Record Office (PRO), Foreign Office 383/528, 1918.
  - <sup>28</sup> İzzeddin Çalışlar, *On Yıllık Sava*ş, İş Bankası Kültür Yayınları, İstanbul 2010, p. 541.
- <sup>29</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH-İ UM., File no:19-3, Folder no:1-7, 17 Teşrin-i Evvel 1334-17 September 1918.
- <sup>30</sup> Archive of Turkish Red Crescent Society (Türk Kızılayı Arşivi), Box no:1134, Document no:4, 18 Ağustos 1337- 18 August 1921.
  - 31 Archive of Turkish Red Crescent Society, Box no:570, Document no:500, 6 Subat 1338-6 February

Apart from Anatolia, the Middle East suffered also from the pandemic. Especially, shorelines of today's Syrian and Lebanon were struck. <sup>32</sup> It can be said that the strong link with the world due to the war, emigration and mobilization was instrumental in the rapid spread of the influenza. The German soldiers who went to Istanbul from Mosul via Samsun were convulsed by the disease. Weinberg attributed 20 % of the death among these soldiers to this disease. In the hospital where he worked, 450 incidents were detected and approximately 45 of them died during October, November and December of 1918. <sup>33</sup> The pandemic disease affected Nusaybin, a district in the South Eastern of Turkey today. An employee of a train passing there might have brought the influenza. In spite of the measures, the pandemic affected the central troops deployed in Mosul on 15 August and it spread to the second legion in Tikrit on 25 August. It was ascertained that the influenza spread there by means of automobiles from Nusaybin, and the transportation branches of the Ottoman army contributed to the spread of the disease. <sup>34</sup>

Mustafa Kemal, the founder of the Republic of Turkey, was one of those who had to deal with this malady. While he was accompanying to the Crown Prince Vahideddin during his visit to Germany in 1917, Mustafa Kemal went to Wien on account of a kidney problem. Yet, he did not stay there and he travelled to Carlsbad from Austria, one of today's famous spa towns in Czech Republic. Then, soon after resting in this town, he set out for Istanbul via Wien. Nevertheless, he suffered from the influenza, leading to a couple of days delay to Istanbul. <sup>35</sup> He recovered in Wien immediately.

In November of 1918, sultan Vahideddin was reported to suffer from the Spanish influenza though he was not. The sultan just acted as if he had had flu. When the deposed grand vizier Ahmed İzzet Pasha visited the sultan, he alleged that he was suffering from the influenza in order to send away the ex-grand vizier. That the sultan was ill was not true. After the ex-grand vizier went, the sultan acted normally as eyewitness accounts of the incident indicated.<sup>36</sup>

The third and final wave of the Spanish influenza, the most virulent one, emerged towards the last months of 1918 and was rampant in many places in 1919. The main peculiarity of the third wave was that it lasted longer. This wave continued so for a long time that many cases of upper respiratory infections were named Spanish influenza throughout 1920s. Latife Hanım, whom Mustafa Kemal divorced

<sup>1922.</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Public Record Office (PRO), Foreign Office (FO) 157/727, 1 May 1918.

<sup>33</sup> Weinberg, "Die Grippeepidemie", p. 196.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Abdülkadir Noyan, Son Harplerde Salgın Hastalıklarla Savaşlarını, Son Havadis Matbaası, Ankara 1956, p. 87.

<sup>35</sup> Lord Kinross, Atatürk: Bir Milletin Yeniden Doğuşu, Altın Kitaplar, İstanbul 2010, p. 147.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Lütfi Simavi, Son Osmanlı Sarayında Gördüklerim, Örgün Yayınevi, İstanbul 2004, p. 308.

in 1925, went to Czechoslovakia so as to receive treatment in a sanatorium there. In a letter sent to Vasıf Bey in 26 October 1927, she mentioned that she was having bed rest for one week and had been having medical therapy for five months owing to the Spanish influenza.<sup>37</sup>

The third wave of the pandemic influenza had more favorable opportunity to spread widely in the borders of the Ottoman Empire. Not only the influenza but also other contagious diseases were common among both soldiers and civilians in the region of Marmara. Gendarmerie garrisons were deployed in Çatalca, a district in the west of Istanbul at that time, and Ayvacık, a township of Çanakkale, were damaged by the pandemic disease. According to the archival documents available, 15 people died there just in a week.<sup>38</sup> Furthermore, the influenza spread to Mudanya where an armistice concluding the Greek occupation of Anatolia (1919-1922) was signed in 1922.<sup>39</sup>

While Mustafa Kemal was in preparation for departure from Samsun in 1919, he has suffered from the influenza for the second time. Therefore, his assistant Cevad Abbas (Gürer) assigned approximately 10 physicians to have him examined. After medical inspections, they realized that Mustafa Kemal was healthy and the influenza did not harm his health. Except for Mustafa Kemal, many other important Ottomans had the influenza. The Turkish author Osman Ziya lost his mother and the famous painter Fikret Mualla was also in the grip of the influenza.

The pandemic influenza was to appear as a theme in Turkish literature. Nazım Hikmet, a well-known poet in Turkey, mentions this disease in one of his poems even though the pandemic is not a central theme in it:<sup>42</sup>

"We are Istanbul city, those who Went through mobilization: Caucasia, Galicia, Dardanelles, Palestine Wagon trade, typhus and Spanish flu And the Unionists too Also long leg of the German boot devoured us from 914 to 1918."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Önder Ergönül, "İspanyol Gribi Türkiye'yi Vurdu mu ?", Radikal, 6 January 2008, <a href="http://www.radikal.com.tr/ck\_haber.php?ck=r2&haber.no=7863">http://www.radikal.com.tr/ck\_haber.php?ck=r2&haber.no=7863</a> (accessed October 11,2012)

 $<sup>^{38}</sup>$  Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. EUM. AYŞ., File no:52, Folder no:18, 20 Mart 1337- 20 March 1921.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. MKT., File no:52, Folder no:41, 2 Nisan 1337- 2
April 1921

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Eren Akçiçek, Atatürk'ün Sağlığı Hastalıkları ve Ölüm, Güven Kitabevi, İzmir 2005, p. 165.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Ergönül, "İspanyol Gribi Türkiye'yi Vurdu mu".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Nazım Hikmet, *Kuvâyı Milliye:* Ş*ürler 3*, Yapı Kredi Yayınları, İstanbul 2002), p.23.

## Measures against the Spanish Influenza

The time when the influenza first struck was summer and the virus was not much virulent. What the Ottoman Empire did to prevent this pandemic was generally carried out in its second and third waves. Yet, over the course of the war, the Ottoman government had several difficulties in taking necessary measures against the influenza like other diseases such as typhus and malaria. There were mainly four reasons why Ottomans failed to provide efficient health care during the war.<sup>43</sup>

The first reason was inadequate sources of the country. Most of the physicians were appointed in the troops and their total number was 2,555.44 Even this number was unable to meet the needs of soldiers. Also, the striking example of Ottoman's backwardness was in terms of the transportation. The total area was 1758 km² and the railway line of 5761 kilometers was serving to the state. What are worse were disconnections between lines in the east, the southeast of the Ottoman Empire and Istanbul. These troubles could have been prevented if marine transportation had been appropriate in the Mediterranean, the Aegean and the Black Sea. However, the Allied Powers had strong navy there.<sup>45</sup>

The second reason is that the bureaucracy of the Ottomans was not efficient.<sup>46</sup> Therefore, the state was both unable to meet all demands of people and brought about procrastination of bureaucratic activities.

The third reason was the war-induced burden in terms of economy. Participation in a war against the big powers such as Great Britain and France meant a challenge for the Ottomans. Furthermore, Balkan Wars (1912-13) exhausted them and they could not bear up a worldwide conflict due to the material shortages. What exacerbated this condition were the misguided military plans prepared to attack against the enemy from distant fronts simultaneously.<sup>47</sup>

The fourth and final reason is that the wartime corruptions and irregularities prevented the Ottomans from conducting health system efficiently. Acceptance of bribery or demanding it was an ordinary behavior among officers. Throughout the war, inflation peaked and cost of living quadrupled in Istanbul. In addition, different extraordinary levies were imposed, which were subtracted consecutively from the salaries: 25% war fund; 5% Red Crescent fund; 5% aviation fund and 5% defense and the faith fund.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Ahmed Emin, *Turkey in the World War*, Yale University Press, New Heaven 1930, p. 250.

<sup>44</sup> Ibid, 252.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Ulrich Trumpener, "Turkey's War", *The Oxford Illustrated History of the First World War*, ed. Hew Strachan, Oxford University Press, New York 1998, p. 81-83.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Edward J. Erickson, Ordered To Die: A History of the Ottoman Army in the First World War, Greenwood Press, London 2001, p. 214.

<sup>47</sup> Ibid, 214.

<sup>48</sup> Zürcher, "Savaş, Devrim ve Uluslaşma", p. 195.

<sup>49</sup> *Ibid*, 195.

Initial steps for protection of public health were to meet physician deficit and provision of required medical supplies, since the appointment of many medical staff in military troops left civilians vulnerable to contagious disease. For instance, in order to fight with the Spanish influenza, the municipality of Istanbul (Istanbul Şehremaneti) demanded 30 physicians from the Ministry of Interior (Osmanlı Dahiliye Nezareti). This demand was not welcomed because most of the physicians were in the services of the army. Yet, the appointment of medical staff on the battlefield could not meet even the need of soldiers. Another medical problem was the drug shortage. Upon beginning of the war, importation of many drugs from the Allied powers stopped and thus the number of available drugs sold in market decreased dramatically. The Ottomans had to import necessary drugs from friendly countries. The prices of drugs went up sharply and incredibly and profiteering became extremely widespread while the Spanish influenza was striking. The Ottoman Ministry of Interior reported that it was not possible to find drugs and physicians in even affluent neighborhood. In the other properties of the army may be a province of the army may be a

The treatments used for the people suffering from the influenza severely failed. Drugs like antifebrile were not workable remedies. Neither Quinine for the cure of malaria nor Salvarsan (Arsphenamine) for syphilis were of use. Basically, there were two reasons for the usage of these drugs. First, they served to healing malaria and syphilis successfully as many medical staff assumed that they could be helpful for the influenza patients. Second, some of the influenza sufferers had to face up with many diseases such as tuberculosis and malaria. Any decrease in the body resistance eased the emergence of these diseases. Owing to the medical shortage, it was not possible to perform autopsy on the bodies of people who died of the influenza. Nevertheless, Weinberg demanded autopsy and after performing it, he noticed that this respiratory tract infection was the influenza. Second and the asserted that carrying out autopsy and therapeutic approaches were helpful in taking precautions.

Despite the shortage of medical staff and equipment, the Ottoman Empire developed an idea on what to be done in terms of preventive health services against contagious diseases. Medical staff figured out that pathogen spread through coughing and sneezing. Thus, one of the preliminary measures was to prevent people from gathering. Short after the second wave of the pandemic, deaths became widespread and closing some public spaces was one of the best courses of action. Ottoman Ministry of Education (Maarif Nezareti) tried to get the opinion of General Directorate of

 $<sup>^{50}</sup>$  Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. UMVM., File no:96, Folder no:25/3,  $1\,$  Mart 1336-  $1\,$  March 1920.

 $<sup>^{51}</sup>$  Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. UMVM., File no:96, Folder no:25/1, 1 Mart 1336-1 March 1920.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Weinberg, "Die Grippeepidemie", p. 194.

Health (Sihhiye Müdüriyet-i Umumiyesi) on whether schools had to be closed or not.<sup>53</sup> The ministry took the pandemic seriously and closed all the official and non-official schools until further notice. Yet, some of the Armenian and Greek schools disobeyed the order of the ministry.<sup>54</sup> An investigation about why these schools did not abide by measures for public health and did not close their institutions was demanded.<sup>55</sup> Also, the newspaper Âti confirmed that the schools had been closed for a while on account of the influenza pandemic.<sup>56</sup> How many schools took the order of the ministry into consideration was not certain. When the impact of the pandemic was lessened, the schools reopened.<sup>57</sup>

During the war, it was not only the ministries that had initiatives to take preventive medical precautions. Local administration in the provinces also tried to cope with the pandemic influenza. In 1918, the district governorship of Bandırma ordered the closure of a kindergarten and cinema. In doing so, the governor tried to keep people healthy. <sup>58</sup> People were informed about the epidemiology of the influenza, theatres were closed and many activities like conferences were postponed. <sup>59</sup>

The municipality of Istanbul issued a declaration consisting of ten articles in order to struggle against the influenza. According to this document, people were warned about the following.<sup>60</sup>

- 1. The germ carriers of this disease are those who suffered from it. Therefore, the first thing to do is to avoid contact and unnecessary visits.
- 2. Even though some people fell ill, they continue their daily life, being unaware of the danger. This situation plays leading role in the contribution of the spread of disease into masses. As a result, miscellaneous administrative actions are put into effect for the closure of public spaces such as cinemas and theatres.
- 3. Common cold increases in the emergence of the influenza. Thus, medical actions have to be taken against it.
- <sup>55</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), MF. MKT., File no:1236, Folder no:89, 7 Kanun-i Evvel- 7 December, 1918.
- <sup>54</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), MF. MKT., File no:1229, Folder no:45-3, 31 Kanun-i Evvel- 31 December, 1918.
- <sup>55</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), MF. MKT., File no:1229, Folder no:45-7, 4 Kanun-i Sani- 4 January 1918.
  - <sup>56</sup> Newspaper Âti (İleri), 28 Kanun-ı Evvel 1337-28 December 1921.
- <sup>57</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives –PMOA (Başbakanlık Osmanlı Arşivleri- BOA), MF. MKT., File no:1229, Folder no:20, 9 Kanun-i Sani- 9 January 1918.
- <sup>58</sup> Turkish General Staff Archives (Genelkurmay ATASE Arşivi), BDH, File no:3499, Folder no:26, Fihrist no:018, 22 Mart 1334- 22 March 1918.
  - <sup>59</sup> Sihhiye Mecmuasi, No. 13 (28 Kanun-i Sani 1338-28 January 1922), 13.
  - 60 Newspaper Âti (İleri), 28 Kanun-ı Evvel 1337- 28 December 1921.

- 4. Since the germ of the Spanish influenza spread through oral ways, people often have to wash their mouths and take care of their teeth.
- 5. While coughing, everyone has to use a handkerchief and even those who are close to the person coughing are responsible to protect their mouths and noses with handkerchiefs from their germs.
- 6. In case of indisposition, fever, common cold, headache, and cough, patients need convalescence deterioration of these symptoms.
- 7. If there is a patient in a house, he or she has to be taken to a separate room and only one person has to look after the patient. Also, other members of the household have to keep themselves away from this room. A kind of isolation is capable of decreasing the possibility of the contagion of the pandemic.
- 8. Those who have contact with the patients have to wash their mouths and hands well with disinfecting substances after touching the patient so that germ-carriers can prevent both exacerbation and the spread of their illness.
- 9. The patients have to spit into a pot to prevent the spread of the germ. Their belongings which contact with excretion like exudation have to be scalded to kill the germ.
- 10. It is crucial for the municipality of Istanbul to take the aforementioned measures so that it can maintain the public health.

In fact, it can be asserted that the municipality tried to put the most efficient steps into action. One of the first things was the implementation of preventive measures. The closure of public spaces such as schools and theatres was a right decision even though all of the educational institutions did not obey this decision. The primary cares for the patients at that time were isolation, high quality patient care, obedience to hygienic rules, and bed rest. In an era when the Ottomans were in drug shortage and had no adequate medical staff, the municipality of Istanbul did the best thing. Moreover, with relief efforts of the Ottoman Red Crescent, Red Cross, Allied Commission of City and Quarantine, the influence of the contagious disease decreased a little, and according to available records fight with the pandemic influenza was successful to certain extent. 61 The reliefs of these organizations reduced the responsibilities of the Ottoman medical staff at least. As Istanbul was of significance for both the Ottomans and the occupation forces, this city caught the attention over the course of the First World War and post-war era. 62 After the occupation of Istanbul, Allied States established nine commissions to control the city easily and one of these commissions dealt with the health issues there. 63 Health commission kept some of the hospitals in Istanbul under their control and they occasionally intervened in medical

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Nur Bilge Criss, İşgal Altında İstanbul 1918–1923, İletişim Yayınları, İstanbul 2008, p. 233.

<sup>62</sup> Ibid. 57

 $<sup>^{63}</sup>$  Mehmet Temel, İşgal Yıllarında Istanbul'un Sosyal Durumu, Kültür Bakanlığı Yayınları, Ankara 1998, p.18.

services and measures against infectious diseases.<sup>64</sup> The commissions of Allied States imposed strict control on maritime traffic.<sup>65</sup>

The physicians in the Ottoman army tried their best in order to get rid of the influenza pandemic. Compared with the civilian doctors they were both fortunate and unfortunate. The reason why they were lucky was that majority of medical staff were under the service of troops. In fact, they had more opportunity to make their plans work since during the war, the utmost goal of the state was to win the war, a matter of life and death. Thus, it paid more attention to medical units to enhance the ability of the army. On the other hand, they had difficulty in healing the patients on grounds that measures like isolation of patients could not be taken easily in military barracks and trenches, which were well-known for their crowdedness and dirtiness. Fighting efficiency of the Ottoman army decreased dramatically due to the contagious diseases, including the influenza. Gendarmeries did not perform their duties in Iskilip efficiently.<sup>66</sup>

Ottoman Ministry of War (Osmanlı Harbiye Nezareti) issued a Memorandum on the Diagnosis, Protection against and Treatment of the Epidemic Diseases during Campaigns (Seferde Bulasıcı Hastalıkların Teshis, Korunma ve Tedavisi Hakkında Muhtıra) in which the ways to prevent the spread of diseases and what to do in case of the outbreaking of any epidemic disease were explained in detail. Medical services the Ottoman soldiers needed during the war were planned from head to foot, but the disruption and inadequacy in medical services prevented the practice of what were commanded in the memorandum completely. 67 During the Spanish Influenza, observation reports and tables on morbidity and mortality were prepared by military physicians.<sup>68</sup> Inspector Süleyman Numan in the Ottoman army sent a document about medical examination of influenza cases to the troops. In this document, he explained the symptoms of the influenza and underlined the types of treatment. Furthermore, in case of death from this pandemic disease, he ordered military physicians to perform autopsy.<sup>69</sup> Influenza sufferers in the Ottoman army were sent to hospitals for treatment and as soon as they recovered, they were discharged from the hospitals to go to their military units.<sup>70</sup>

<sup>64</sup> Ibid., p. 227-228.

<sup>65</sup> Ibid., p. 248

 $<sup>^{66}</sup>$  Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA) DH-İ. UM. , File no:19-3, Folder no:1-7/2, 12 Teşrin-i Evvel 1334 – 12 October 1918.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Muharrem Uçar and Adnan Ataç, "Birinci Dünya Savaşı'nda Osmanlı Ordularının Sağlık Durumu ve Bulaşıcı Hastalıkların Etkisi", *Bilim ve Ütopya*, No. 148 (2006), p. 56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Turkish General Staff Archives, BDH, File no:2735, Folder no:50, Fihrist no:001-80, 5 Teşrin-i Sani 1334- 5 October 1918.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Turkish General Staff Archives, BDH, File no:5016, Folder no:001 Fihrist no:21, 14 Eylül 1334-14 September 1918.

 $<sup>^{70}</sup>$  Turkish General Staff Archives, BDH, File no:2735, Folder no:50, Fihrist no:001-80, 24 Ağustos 1334-24 August 1918.

# Consequences of the Pandemic

After the time when the pandemic started in July 1918, its impact emerged. Yet, as the lethality of the first wave was not severe, there was no tragic result. The early impact of the influenza was the disruption of public utilities led by the increase in deaths. The closure of schools interrupted continuity of education. Owing to the deaths among military and civil staff, the relative interruption of state affairs was inevitable. For instance, one of the members of the administrative board of Ottoman Red Crescent Society (Osmanlı Hilal-ı Ahmer Cemiyeti) quit the membership due to the influenza.<sup>71</sup> Osman Ziya, who was bacteriological expert on serum in Istanbul, passed away during the pandemic.<sup>72</sup> Medical staff had more risk to catch the influenza than civilians and other officers since they had to deal with germ-carriers directly. According to the information provided by Ahmed Emin, the total number of the civilian and military physicians was 2,555.<sup>73</sup> 292 of them died through contagious diseases.<sup>74</sup> It can be inferred from these numbers that approximately 18 % of physicians lost their life.

The imposition of restriction on public spaces for the sake of preventive health measures exacerbated the social life crippled by the war. In this awful situation, the spread of the influenza took the lead in carrying out medical studies about the disease. In spite of the fact that the influenza was considered mild, the medical investigation of its treatment was inevitable when it left remarkable impact on social life. It shows that although many shortages were available in medicine, these problems did not prevent scientific studies. Refik Bey, the director of the bacteriological room (Bakteriyolojihane) in Istanbul, generated influenza vaccine, but later it was seen that this vaccine was inefficient in curing the disease. The reason for his failure was that the pathogen of the influenza, H1N1, was not discovered until 1933. If a retrospective evaluation is made, the pathogen needed to be found in order to generate a vaccine. Refik Bey might have attributed the influenza cases to bacteria called "haemophilus influenzae", which was acknowledged as the reason of this disease by Richard Pfeiffer, a well-known German physician and bacteriologist.

One of the controversial issues about the Spanish influenza was the uncertain number of people who died of it. It was the same for the Ottoman Empire. The influenza was not required by law to be reported to official authorities, while keeping the records of cases was hampered because of the detrimental effects of the outcomes of the war on the medical infrastructure. Therefore, it seems like exact number of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Archive of Turkish Red Crescent Society (Türk Kızılayı Arşivi), Box no:216, Document no:13, 28 Aralık 1335- 28 December 1919.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Newspaper Âti (İleri), 28 Kanun-ı Evvel 1337- 28 December 1921.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Emin, *Turkey*, p. 252.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Hikmet Özdemir, Salgın Hastalıklardan Ölümler 1914-1918, Türk Tarih Kurumu Yayınları, Ankara 2005, p. 67.

the mortality and morbidity cannot be put forth. However, in light of primary and secondary sources, it is possible to make prediction about one of the most destructive pandemics of history despite providing precise quantitative information on this issue.

According to the Ottoman Ministry of Education (Maarif Nezâreti), approximately 400 deaths took place only in Istanbul in October 1918 a week. Based on this number, it is presumable that the most lethal wave of the pandemic led to the death of about 1600 people in Istanbul. Nevertheless, what is really important is the inability to consider the mortality of the contagious disease in a simple way. There are many independent variables having effect on morbidity and mortality which can range from time to time.

According to a newspaper, 190 people caught the influenza between December 15 and 22, 1918 and 48 of them passed away. Furthermore, 349 people died of pneumonia.<sup>76</sup> By 1921, probably the number of those who suffered from pandemic reached 30,000.<sup>77</sup>

Age	Number of	Ratio among
	Death	Patients
0-1	319	4,98
1-40	4289	66,98
40 and above	1795	28,03
Total	6403	100,0

Figure 1: Deaths from the influenza according to the Municipality of Istanbul<sup>78</sup>

By looking at the figure above, it is possible to make an analysis of the flu in Istanbul. What was remarkable is the majority of young people among deaths. The information on the figure seems to belong to 1918 since according to *Suhhiye Mecmuası* the influenza and pneumonia led to 6,835 deaths in Istanbul in 1918 and 3,139 ones in 1919.<sup>79</sup> In fact, two death tolls provided by the municipality and this journal are close to each other in terms of the deaths of year 1918. When the numbers given by Ahmed Emin on the figure 2 are examined, total loss of life of civilians rose by 60 % compared with that of previous years. This increase is possible to be related to the deaths brought by the influenza.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), MF. MKT., File no:1229, Folder no:45-3, 31 Kanun-1 Evvel 1334–31 December 1918.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Newspaper Akşam, 22 Kanun-ı Evvel 1335- 22 December 1919.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Newspaper Âti (İleri), 13 Teşrin-i Sani 1337- November 13, 1921.

<sup>78</sup> Ibia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Sihhiye Mecmuasi, No. 13 (28 Kanun-i Sani 1338-28 January 1922),p. 13.

Year	Men	Women	Children	Total Death
1914	7,919	9,795	4,530	22,244
1915	8,152	10,388	4,266	22,756
1916	9,015	9,468	4,082	22,455
1917	9,781	11,078	4,442	25,270
1918	16,509	17,106	6,979	40,594
1919	8,375	9,546	4,391	22,312

Figure 2: Regular Deaths in Istanbul from 1914 to 1919<sup>80</sup>

These numbers of the municipality and the journal allow us to estimate the human destruction by the pandemic. However, a problem arises here: the population of Istanbul was continuously variable during the war. In addition to the social mobility, the capital city exceeded one million in population.<sup>81</sup> Zafer Toprak claims that its wartime population was 1,129,655.82 If this number is accepted as the population of Istanbul in 1918, one could reach the conclusion that the death rate in influenza cases in Istanbul at the time would be around 5,6 per 1000 persons according to Municipality and 6 per 1000 persons according to the Sihhiye Mecmuasi. These numbers are over the world average between 2,5 and 5 as claimed by Johnson and Mueller.83 If all the death cases had been recorded, these rates have been certainly higher. In Izmir, the records kept by municipality in 1919 shows that 35 deaths occurred there. Nonetheless, this number seems low, but if all deaths of the influenza and its complications like pneumonia are included in the total amount, the number of the death of respiratory tract diseases in İzmir reaches to 663. Proportion of this number among all of the deaths in 1919 in this province is approximately 29 %, but the lack of records of the year 1918 is a hindrance to make an accurate estimate. Besides Istanbul and İzmir, deaths occurred in other provinces. Since only deaths from the influenza rather than its complications were recorded, the death toll was 3,226 while it was 85 during previous year. 84 This total number contains death cases from some parts of the provinces Aleppo, Beirut, Syria, Sivas and Trabzon. It does not contain the deaths in the provinces Basra, Bagdad, Hijaz, Van, Yemen and sanjak of Asir, Jerusalem and Medina. However, it is not a reliable enough to estimate the total loss of life by using these 3,226 death cases since medical units probably did not keep the

<sup>80</sup> Emin, Turkey, p. 249.

<sup>81</sup> Çağlar Keyder, "Modern Istanbul'un Tarihçesi", Türkiye Tarihi 1839-2010: Modern Dünya'da Türkiye, ed. Reşat Kasaba, Kitap Yayınevi, Istanbul 2011, p. 548.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Zafer Toprak, "Nüfus; Fetihten 1950'ye", Dünden Bugüne Istanbul Ansiklopedisi, v.6, Kültür Bakanlığı/Tarih Vakfı, Istanbul 1994, p.110.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Johnson and Mueller, "Updating the Accounts: Global Mortality of the 1918-1920 Spanish Influenza Pandemic", *Bulletin of the History of Medicine*, v.76/no. 1 (Spring 2002), p.114.

<sup>84</sup> Sihhiye Mecmuasi, No.13, p 13.

records of other than capital city. While 6,835 people died from the influenza only in Istanbul, claiming 3,226 deaths occurred in the provinces is incoherent in a sense.

Weinberg examined 500 soldiers suffering from the influenza and 42 of them passed away. It means that death rate was 84 per 1,000 persons. In the light of the information he provided, the mortality of soldiers was too high compared with that of civilians. Also, the physician Abdulkadir Noyan revealed that 35 of 1,000 soldiers catching the influenza died from the flu or the complications engendered by it. Bringing about physical exhaustion that the long-lasting war weakened their immunity and the H1N1 caused more death among the youngers answer why the rate of death among the soldiers were much higher.

Following the weakening of the immunity of soldiers, the cases of encephalitis lethargica increased remarkably in the Ottoman Empire as elsewhere in the world. Right after the end of the war, this disease was common among the slaves coming from Egypt to Istanbul. The nervous system of soldiers got severe harm owing to this disease. Its most tragic result was Parkinson's disease.<sup>87</sup>

Because the sources about the impact of the influenza on the Ottoman Empire are inadequate and scattered, it is compulsory to give rough and estimated information apart from the capital city. Actually, the best way to reach the unknown is to use known.<sup>88</sup> Therefore, the optimum option to do here is to refer to the mortality of Istanbul in order to estimate prevalence of the influenza in the Ottoman Empire, population of which was about 18,500,00 in 1918. If the mortality is 5 % per 1,000 persons, it means 92,500 deaths occurred because of the Spanish Influenza throughout the Empire. This result can be deceptive but, it is fruitful to predict overall statistical information.

#### Conclusion

As the pandemic influenza was widespread all over the world, the Ottoman Empire, having large territory, was inevitable to escape from this disaster. Located between Asia and Europe, it was a kind of transition point of pathogens just like that of commerce and culture. Ottoman's active participation in the First World War corroborates the possibility that virus H1N1 was brought by soldiers of the allied powers or soldiers captured on battlefield.

All three waves of the pandemic hit the empire, but its spread was slower compared to other countries because undeveloped means of transportation and inade-

<sup>85</sup> Weinberg, "Malaria and Grippe", p. 179.

<sup>86</sup> Noyan, Son Harplerde, p. 89.

<sup>87</sup> Ibid, 113.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Halil İnalcık, "Tarihi İstatistikler Dizisi İçin Sunuş", *Osmanlı İmparatorluğu'nun ve Türkiye'nin Nüfusu:* 1500-1927, ed. Cem Behar, Türkiye İstatistik Kurumu, Ankara 2011.

quate network were hindrance to the spread of the germ into Anatolia quickly. Like all over the world, the most lethal wave of the pandemic was the second one. At the beginning, the influenza spread but its mortality was slight. The effect of the pandemic accelerated in the second wave. Cold weather and noticeable increase in the lethality might have caused the death toll to rise sharply.

When the pandemic broke out in the world and it spread into the Empire, many measures were taken by the civil and military authorities. People did not adopt an attitude that epidemics were work of God and fought with the pandemic influenza despite the war-induced poverty. Attempts to prevent influenza or dilute its impact were beneficial at least. In order to make the impact of the influenza on the Ottoman Empire clear, there must be further studies in the history and medicine.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ahmed Emin, Turkey in the World War, Yale University Press, New Heaven 1930.

Archive of Turkish Red Crescent Society (Türk Kızılayı Arşivi), Box no:1134, Document no:4, 18 Ağustos 1337- 18 August 1921.

Archive of Turkish Red Crescent Society (Türk Kızılayı Arşivi), Box no:216, Document no:13, 28 Aralık 1335 - 28 December 1919.

Archive of Turkish Red Crescent Society, Box no:570, Document no:500, 6 Şubat 1338-6 February 1922.

Arda, Berna - Acıduman, Ahmet, "Türk'ün H1N1'le İlk İmtihanı: 1918-19 İnfluenza Pandemisinin Ülkemizdeki Görünümü", Klinik Gelişim, c. 23/sy. 3 (2010).

Barry, John, The Great Influenza: The Epic Story of the Deadliest Plague in History, Penguin Books, New York 2005.

Criss, Nur Bilge, İşgal Altında İstanbul 1918–1923, İletişim Yayınları, İstanbul 2008.

Crosby, Alfred W., *America's Forgotten Pandemic: The Influenza of 1918*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge 2003.

Çalışlar, İzzeddin, *On Yıllık Sava*ş, İş Bankası Kültür Yayınları, İstanbul 2010.

Eren, Akçiçek, *Atatürk'ün Sağlığı Hastalıkları ve Ölüm*, Güven Kitabevi, İzmir 2005.

Ergönül, Önder, "İspanyol Gribi Türkiye'yi Vurdu mu?", Radikal, 6 January 2008, http://www.radikal.com.tr/ek\_haber.php?ek=r2&haberno=7863 (accessed 11 October, 2012)

Erickson, Edward J., Ordered To Die: A History of the Ottoman Army in the First World War, Greenwood Press, London 2001.

Hikmet, Nazım, Kuvâyı Milliye: Şiirler 3, Yapı Kredi Yayınları, İstanbul 2002.

Hot, İnci, "Sıhhiye Mecmuası'na Göre Ülkemizde Bulaşıcı Hastalıklarla Mücadele 1913-1996", PhD thesis, İstanbul University 2000.

Keyder, Çağlar,"Modern Istanbul'un Tarihçesi", *Türkiye Tarihi 1839-2010: Modern Dünya'da Türkiye*, ed. Reşat Kasaba, Kitap Yayınevi, Istanbul 2011.

Kinross, Lord, Atatürk: Bir Milletin Yeniden Doğuşu, Altın Kitaplar, İstanbul 2010.

Menconi, Blakely - Debra Ellen, Mass Mediated Disease: A Case Study Analysis of News Reporting of Three Influenza Pandemics and Public Health Policy, UMI Dissertation Services, Michigan 2002.

Newspaper Akşam, 22 Kanun-ı Evvel 1335- 22 December 1919.

Newspaper Akşam, 22 Kanun-ı Evvel 1335-22 December 1918.

Newspaper Âti (İleri), 13 Teşrin-i Sani 1337- November 13, 1921.

Newspaper Âti (İleri), 14 Temmuz 1334-14 July 1918.

Newspaper Âti (İleri), 28 Kanun-ı Evvel 1337- 28 December 1921.

Newspaper Âti (İleri), 28 Kanun-ı Evvel 1337- 28 December 1921.

Newspaper Âti (İleri), 28 Kanun-ı Evvel 1337-28 December 1921.

Newspaper Sabah, 28 Kanun-1 Evvel 1334- 28 December 1918.

Niall, P. S. A. Johnson - Juergen, Mueller, "Updating the Accounts: Global Mortality of the 1918-1920 Spanish Influenza Pandemic", *Bulletin of the History of Medicine*, v.76/no. 1 (Spring 2002).

Noyan, Abdülkadir, *Son Harplerde Salgın Hastalıklarla Savaşlarım*, Son Havadis Matbaası, Ankara 1956.

Özdemir, Hikmet, *Salgın Hastalıklardan Ölümler 1914-1918*, Türk Tarih Kurumu Yayınları, Ankara 2005.

Panzac, Daniel, *Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda Veba 1700-1850*, trans. Serap Yılmaz, Tarih Vakfı Yurt Yayınları, İstanbul 1997.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA) DH-İ. UM., File no:19-3, Folder no:1-7/2, 12 Teşrin-i Evvel 1334 – 12 October 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. EUM. AYŞ., File no:52, Folder no:18, 20 Mart 1337- 20 March 1921.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. İUM., File no:19-3, Folder no:1-93, 9 Kanun-i Sani 1335- 9 January 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. MB., HPS-M, File no:35, Folder no:71, 29 Teşrin-i Evvel 1334-29 October 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. MKT., File no:52, Folder no:41, 2 Nisan 1337- 2 April, 1921.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. UMVM., File no:96, Folder no:25/3, 1 Mart 1336-1 March 1920.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH. UMVM., File no:96, Folder no:25/1, 1 Mart 1336-1 March 1920.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH-HPS., File no:79, Folder no:27/4, 19 Teşrin-i Sani 1334-19 November 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH-İ UM., File no:19-3, Folder no:1-7/2, 12 Teşrin-i Evvel 1334-12 October 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH-İ UM., File no:19-3, Folder no:1-7, 17 Teşrin-i Evvel 1334-17 September 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), DH-MB. HPS., File no:79, Folder no:27/2, 11 Şubat 1334-11 February 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), MF. MKT., File no:1229, Folder no:45-3, 31 Kanun-i Evvel- 31 December, 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), MF. MKT., File no:1229, Folder no:45-7, 4 Kanun-i Sani- 4 January 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), MF. MKT., File no:1229, Folder no:45-3, 31 Kanun-1 Evvel 1334–31 December 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), MF. MKT., File no:1229, Folder no:45-5, 8 Kanun-1 Evvel 1334- 8 December 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives (PMOA), MF. MKT., File no:1236, Folder no:89, 7 Kanun-i Evvel- 7 December, 1918.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives –PMOA (Başbakanlık Osmanlı Arşivleri-BOA), A. MKT. MHM., File no: 596, Folder no: 3, 24 Nisan 1312 – 6 May 1896.

Prime Ministry Ottoman Archives –PMOA (Başbakanlık Osmanlı Arşivleri-BOA), MF. MKT., File no:1229, Folder no:20, 9 Kanun-i Sani- 9 January 1918.

Public Record Office (PRO), Foregin Office (FO) 383/528, 1918.

Public Record Office (PRO), Foreign Office (FO) 157/727, 1 May 1918.

Public Record Office, Foreign Office 383/528, 1918.

Sihhiye Mecmuasi, No. 13 (28 Kanun-i Sani 1338-28 January 1922).

Sihhiye Mecmuasi, No. 13 (28 Kanun-i Sani 1338-28 January 1922).

Simavi, Lütfi, Son Osmanlı Sarayında Gördüklerim, Örgün Yayınevi, İstanbul 2004.

Temel, Mehmet, "I. Dünya Savaşı ve Mütareke Yıllarında Türkiye'deki Bulaşıcı ve Zührevi Hastalıklara Karşı Alınan Önlemler", Çağdaş Türkiye Tarihi Araştırmaları Dergisi, v. 3/no. 8 (1998).

Temel, Mehmet, İşgal Yıllarında İstanbul'un Sosyal Durumu, Kültür Bakanlığı Yayınları, Ankara 1998.

Toprak, Zafer, "Nüfus; Fetihten 1950'ye", Dünden Bugüne İstanbul Ansiklopedisi, v.6, Kültür Bakanlığı/Tarih Vakfı, Istanbul 1994.

Trumpener, Ulrich, "Turkey's War", *The Oxford Illustrated History of the First World War*, ed. Hew Strachan, Oxford University Press, New York 1998.

Turkish General Staff Archives (Genelkurmay ATASE Arşivi) , BDH, Folder no:2735, File no:50, Fihrist no:001-80, 21 Ağustos 1334 -21 August 1918 .

Turkish General Staff Archives (Genelkurmay ATASE Arşivi), BDH, File no:3499, Folder no:26, Fihrist no:018, 22 Mart 1334- 22 March 1918.

Turkish General Staff Archives, BDH, File no:2735, Folder no:50, Fihrist no:001-80, 5 Teşrin-i Sani 1334- 5 October 1918.

Turkish General Staff Archives, BDH, File no:2735, Folder no:50, Fihrist no:001-80, 24 Ağustos 1334-24 August 1918.

Turkish General Staff Archives, BDH, File no:5016, Folder no:001 Fihrist no:21, 14 Eylül 1334-14 September 1918.

Turkish General Staff Archives, BDH, File no:5016, Folder no:001, Fihrist no:21, 14 Eylül 1334- 14 September 1918.

Uçar, Muharrem and Adnan Ataç, "Birinci Dünya Savaşı'nda Osmanlı Ordularının Sağlık Durumu ve Bulaşıcı Hastalıkların Etkisi", *Bilim ve Ütopya*, No. 148 (2006).

Weinberg M., "Malaria and Grippe", Beihefte Zum Archiv für Schiffs-und Tropen-Hygiene, v.4/ Supplement 4 (1919).

Weinberg, M., "Die Grippeepidemie Von Oktober bis Dezember in Der Turkei", Beihefte Zum Archiv für Schiffs-und Tropen-Hygiene, v.23/Supplement 4 (1919).

Zürcher, Erik Jan Zürcher, Savaş, Devrim ve Uluslaşma: Türkiye Tarihinde Geçiş Dönemi (1908–1928, trans. Ergun Aydınoğlu, İstanbul Bilgi Üniversitesi Yayınları, İstanbul 2005.